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February 7, 2022       VIA ELECTRONIC MAIL 

 

Sylvia Ballin, Councilmember 

San Fernando City Council 

117 Macneil Street 

San Fernando, CA 91340 

 

 

Re: Appointment of Metropolitan Board of Directors Committee Chairs and Vice Chairs 

 

Dear Councilmember Ballin,  

 

I was disappointed to receive your letter regarding my proposed appointments of committee 

chairs and vice chairs at Metropolitan’s January 25, 2022, Executive Committee and Special 

Board meeting.  During your time on the Metropolitan Board, you were a strong advocate for 

women.  As the second woman and first woman of color to be Chair of Metropolitan’s Board, it 

was unexpected that you would take the lead on two occasions in an unprecedented challenge to 

my attempt to complete the routine and, in Metropolitan’s history, previously unchallenged role 

of appointing Board leadership.   

 

From your time serving on this board you know that forming a slate is the Chair’s responsibility, 

and I endeavored and worked for over a year to solicit this board’s input to ensure a balanced and 

equitable slate.  The leadership slate that I proposed is consistent with the diversity on the Board.  

Your letter asserts that I should have considered the regional, state, and national ethnicity in my 

selection.  The current ethnic composition of the Metropolitan Board is not the same as the 

ethnic composition of California.  For example, the July 1, 2021United States Census estimate 

for California lists the non-Hispanic white population in California as 36.5%.  The Metropolitan 

Board is 57% white.  Women comprise 50.2% of California’s population but only 36.8% of the 

Metropolitan Board.  While I worked hard to select a diverse slate based on criteria including 

and in addition to gender and ethnicity, members of the Board should neither be chosen nor 

excluded from leadership positions based solely upon race or gender.  Metropolitan’s directors 

are not selected by me, their respective agencies appoint them, and each brings their knowledge, 

expertise, and the unique perspective of their member agency to the issues Metropolitan is 

facing, and each member of the Board should be valued. 

 

Your assertion that appointing members to leadership positions who did not vote to select the 

current General Manager contradicts the inclusive nature of the General Manager’s “One Water-

One People” agenda.  Metropolitan was fortunate to have several excellent candidates compete 

for the position of General Manager.  To suggest that directors or member agencies should be 

penalized or excluded from leadership positions based upon whether they voted to hire the 

current General Manager is inconsistent with the “We Are One” policy of the General Manager 
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and the Board’s demonstrated support for him.  For instance, the Board approved the creation of 

One Water, Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion, and Underserved Communities committees, which 

brings focus to these critical issues and are consistent with and support the General Manager’s 

“One Water-One People” mantra.  Further, my slate proposed various chairs and vice chairs that 

voted for the current General Manager, one of which is your present representative on our Board, 

who unfortunately who opposed the slate.  Our common goal is for Metropolitan to meet the 

needs of all member agencies and the Metropolitan service area.  For Metropolitan to succeed, 

our General Manager needs to succeed, and the full Board is working to that end. 

 

Your reference to the Shaw Law Group investigations is unrelated to the leadership slate.  The 

committee and Board will determine how best to handle the investigation reports.  Further, your 

comments regarding Director Kurtz are irrelevant and inappropriate.  In her role with the City of 

Pasadena, Director Kurtz is free to take those actions that best serve Pasadena.  Those choices 

neither create a conflict nor disqualify her from serving in a leadership position on the 

Metropolitan Board.   

 

While it is unfortunate that the proposed leadership slate was not approved, I will continue to 

work for unity on the Metropolitan Board and focus my efforts and those of the Board on the 

serious and substantive issues relating to Metropolitan’s mission to provide its service area with 

adequate and reliable supplies of water.   

 

My entire public service career has been dedicated to ensuring greater access and opportunities 

for women and people of color and will remain at the forefront of my legacy.   

 

 

Sincerely, 

 
Gloria D. Gray 

Chairwoman of the Board 

 

 

cc: Metropolitan Water District Board of Directors 

 Adel Hagekhalil, General Manager, MWD 

 Abel Salinas, Ethics Officer, MWD 

Mary Mendoza, Mayor, City of San Fernando 

San Fernando City Council 

Nick Kimball, City Manager, City of San Fernando 
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